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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 28th April 2009, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs S Merrikin  (Mayor)




Mr   C Howell  (Deputy Mayor)




Mrs C Allaway-Martin




Mr   D Atherley




Mr   C Elsmore




Mrs N Hughes 




Mr   P Kay




Mr   C Lusty




Mrs H Lusty




Mrs J Morgan




Mr   R Phelps




Mr   M Weston



Also present:

District Councillors


Mrs G Bensted






Mr   D Riley

Gloucestershire Constabulary
PC J Evans

PUBLIC FORUM
Mr Bernard Jones asked what progress had been made in providing yellow lines along the highway in Woodville Avenue.  He also asked when the redundant telegraph pole would be removed.

The Clerk said that two letters had been sent to Two Rivers Housing Association with regard to yellow lines in Woodville Avenue but no response had been received.  The Mayor said the matter would be taken up at the next meeting with the Highways Authority and invited Mr Jones to attend that meeting if he wished.

The Clerk said that two letters had also been sent to British Telecom regarding the telegraph pole, but again no response had been received.  It was agreed that the clerk should now write to the MP to ask him to take the matter up with BT.

Mr Jones said that there were rumours that wild boar had been trapped and shot in the Forest and he asked if the Council had any information on this.  

Cllr Allaway-Martin replied that she had attended a recent District Council meeting where the subject of boars had been discussed.  She said that a research group had been set up and some boars had been trapped and then released with tracking devices so that their roaming habits could be studied.

The Mayor offered to pass on Mr Jones’ contact details to the District Council with a request that he be invited to the next meeting if he wished to go.  Mr Jones said he would be very happy to accept an invitation.

There being no further questions, the Public Forum closed at 7.05.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillor Thorne and County Councillor Chamberlain.

The Clerk said that County Councillor Chamberlain was particularly 
sorry not to be able to attend as this was his last opportunity before standing down from the County Council at the forthcoming elections.

It was proposed and accepted unanimously that a letter of thanks be sent to Cllr Chamberlain for his help and support over the last 8 years.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The Clerk expressed a declaration of interest in the grant application made by Art Space for which she was a Trustee.

1.
TO APPROVE MINUTES
It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on 24th March 2009 be approved and signed by the Mayor.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Kay


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

2.
MATTERS ARISING

The Clerk reported that no response had been received to the letters sent to District Councillor Patrick Molyneaux requesting information about the proposed closure of the Tourist Information Office.

Councillors expressed their strong frustration at the lack of communication.

It was proposed that a letter of no confidence in Cllr Molyneaux should be sent to the Leader of the District Council.


Proposed:  Cllr Kay

Seconded:  Cllr Weston


On being put to the vote, the motion was defeated by 3 votes to 8.

It was then proposed that a letter be sent to the Leader of the District Council lodging a formal complaint regarding the lack of response.


Proposed:  Cllr Elsmore

Seconded:  Cllr Atherley


On being put to the vote, the motion was carried by 10 votes to 1.

The Clerk reported that the five young people who had worked on a fund-raising day at the cemetery had done an excellent job despite the poor weather on the day.

The Clerk said that information had been received from the National Association of Memorial Masons (NAMM) that topple testing was no longer an approved method of testing the safety of monumental headstones .  NAMM offered a testing service but it was necessary to join NAMM first of all.  The annual fee was £195.00 + VAT and included a free support and legal service.  The Clerk recommended that the Council adopt this approach and this was agreed.
3.
POLICE REPORT

PC Evans said that recent incidents were being dealt with.  Speeding complaints in Christchurch were being investigated and speed checks were being carried out.  An arrest had been made following the smashing of a window at the Red Lion.  She asked if the Council had received a copy of the costing matrix promised in the report to the last meeting.  It was confirmed that this had been received.

Cllr Howell reported that to avoid roadworks, traffic was taking short cuts through the main town car park via the rough ground adjacent to the Co-op, through the old entrance to The Marshes and on to Old Station Way (Bottom of Lords Hill) .  PC Evans promised to investigate this.

Cllr Atherley asked if the Police were aware of drug related incidents in the vicinity of the Baptist Church.  PC Evans said the Police were aware of this and were taking action.

Cllr H Lusty commented on an incident involving a lorry having to reverse up Bowen’s Hill because of road restrictions.  This had been reported to the Police but she was unaware of any action having been taken.

Cllr Allaway-Martin said that traffic in general was exceeding the speed limit on Newland Street and Bowen’s Hill.  PC Evans said that the Police would investigate this.

The Mayor thanked PC Evans for attending the meeting.

4.
PART LIGHTING SCHEME - GCC

Lesley Smith and James Dumpleton gave a presentation of the County Council’s initiative to reduce the levels of night lighting in order to save costs and energy.  

Lesley Smith said that 222 lights out of 973 along minor routes in Coleford had been identified as candidates for the part lighting scheme.  She said that there were no plans to reduce lighting along areas, such as along footpaths and alleyways or close to hospitals and other essential services.  She said she would like to receive the Council’s preferences on this and hoped that a public consultation meeting could be held.

Councillors broadly welcomed the initiative so long as it did not increase danger to the public and traffic.  The Mayor said that a public 
consultation would be held and invited Lesley Smith and James Dumpleton to attend.  They will be advised when the date of the consultation meeting has been set.

5.
CHIEF CONSTABLE’S RESPONSE

The Council noted the letter dated 9th April from Chief Supt. Avron and the letter dated 31st March from Cllr Rob Garnham, Chairman of Gloucestershire Police Authority, in connection with proposed cuts in levels of service.

In discussion, Councillors felt that the responses did not adequately answer their concerns or indeed those expressed by other towns in the Forest.  It was agreed to reiterate the request for a meeting with the Chief Constable in the Forest and open to all those who wished to attend.  It was also agreed to copy the letter to the Rt Hon Jacqui Smith MP, Home Secretary and Mark Harper MP along with an invitation to the proposed meeting.

It was also agreed that the information on the discussion should be circulated to all other parishes as they will also be affected by the outcome.

The Mayor said that in the meantime she would continue her discussions with the mayors of other towns in the Forest. 

6.
GRASS CUTTING

The Council noted the letters from the District Council and Two Rivers Housing dated 6th April and 14th April respectively.

The Clerk said that investigations had shown that although the District Council had sold land bordering Sunnybank and Gloucester Road it had therefore not been transferred to Two Rivers Housing, and the District Council had no record of the who the purchaser(s) had been.  

In discussion, it was noted that the issue of grass cutting was essentially a matter to be resolved between the District Council and Two Rivers.  However it was agreed to refer the matter to the Amenities Committee for further consideration.

7.
RECYCLING BINS

Cllr Kay said that the recycling area had been relocated into the Railway Drive carpark to permit the commencement of building work on the new Community Enterprise Centre.  Parking spaces had been reduced while the building was taking place and this was affecting trade in the town.  It was suggested that the recycling bins be relocated temporarily in the staff car park of the District Council offices until a better site can be found.  It was agreed that the Clerk should write to the District Council.

8.
MARCH PAST 1 Rifles (The First Battalion, The Rifles)
The Council noted the request of the Forest of Dean  District Council to use the town centre for the march past of the 1 Rifles (The First Battalion, The Rifles) as part of the ceremony awarding them the Freedom of the Forest on 27th June.
It was proposed that the request be agreed. 


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Kay


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

9.
TREES IN CEMETERY

The Clerk reported that a thorough survey had been undertaken of the state of the tees in the cemetery.  The report recommended that two trees needed to be felled as they were in a dangerous condition.  It was proposed that the report be accepted and that the Clerk should obtain quotes for the work to be carried out. 


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr H Lusty


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

10.
CLOCK TOWER PLAQUE

It was proposed by Cllr Howell that, as 2009 was the 90th Anniversary of the ending of the Great War and the 70th Anniversary of the commencement of the Second World War, and in view of research indicating some omissions to the memorial located within St John's Church, a new memorial be mounted on the clock tower to commemorate those local people who had lost their lives in service to the country in time of war.  The aim would be to achieve this by a target date of 25th October, in time for the commencement of remembrance tide ceremonies.

 
Proposed:  Cllr Howell

Seconded:  Cllr Kay


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

The Clerk said that grants were available from the War Memorials Trust for this work.

11.
AFFORDABLE HOUSING 
Councillors noted the District Council’s recommendation on affordable housing in the letter dated 20th March and agreed to pass the matter to the Public Safety sub-Committee for further consideration. 

12.
INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT

The Council noted the report submitted by the Council’s Internal Auditor.  The Clerk reported that all recommendations had now been incorporated into procedures.

Councillors asked for clarification of recording apologies and the 6 months absence rule.  The Clerk will investigate this.

13.
REGISTRATION OF THE COLEFORD CREST
The Clerk reported that it would cost £5,200 to register the Coleford crest as the town Coat of Arms.  It was agreed that the cost was prohibitive and the plan to have a town flag should be put into abeyance.

14.
OFFICE AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

The recommendations made by the Office and Finance Committee in the minutes of a meeting held on 7th April 2009 were noted:

In-house audit checks to be carried out on a quarterly basis.

A grant of £250 be made to Sue Ryder Care

A grant of £1,000 be made to Age Concern (FoD)

A grant of £1,500 be made to Art Space Cinderford.


It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.


Proposed:  Cllr Howell

Seconded:  Cllr Phelps


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

15.
AMENITIES COMMITTEE

The recommendations made by the Amenities Committee in the minutes of a meeting held on 7th April 2009 were noted:

The Council should support the initiative to enable allotments but not to provide them.

The Council should contact West Dean Parish Council and offer to work in partnership.

The Council should proceed with a flower sponsorship scheme.

The sponsorship of floor display and benches should be included.

The Clerk should obtain full costings for the sponsorship scheme.


It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Kay

The proposal was accepted unanimously.


16.
BURIAL COMMITTEE
The recommendations made by the Burial Committee in the minutes of a meeting held on 8th April 2009 were noted:

A feasibility study for raising funds for the purchase of land to extend Coleford cemetery.

Accept the application to erect a headstone in the cemetery so long as it complies with permitted dimensions.

No further action to be taken on topple testing until advice has been clarified, but continue work with database in the meantime.

Councillors to be circulated with a list of wild flowers and be invited to make suggestions for planting in the Natural Burial Ground. Cllr H  Lusty the deputy clerk of the Natural History Museum post code list of plants that we had printed this and it would be passed to Mr Offad.


It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Kay


The proposal was accepted unanimously.


17.
PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE

The Risk Assessment carried out by the Public Safety Committee at a meeting held on 21st April 2009 was noted:


It was proposed that the Risk Assessment be accepted.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Kay


The proposal was accepted unanimously.


18.
PLANNING COMMITTEE
The decisions taken by the Planning Committee at meetings held on 24 March and 14th April were noted.

19.
REPORTS FROM MEMBERS

The Mayor reported that she had attended a number of functions on behalf of the Council:

28th March:
Opening of Dial-a-Ride shop in Coleford.

28th March:
Charity ball in Ross-on-Wye in aid of Muscular Dystrophy.

29th March:
A civic service in Lydney

11th April:
Community event in St. John’s Street.

22nd April:
Attended proposed Christmas Market meeting.

23rd April: 
St. George’s Day Service at Gloucester.

26th April: 
Gloucestershire Young People of the Year Award.

The Mayor said that two young people from Coleford had won the Young People of the Year Award.  It was agreed that the Clerk should send letters from the Council to congratulate them.

Cllr Howell said he had attended a meeting of the Gloucestershire Market Towns Forum at Highnam but there had been nothing of significance to report that would affect Coleford on this occasion.

Cllr Howell said that he had been invited by the District Council to attend a meeting of the Heritage and Tourism Council and would report back to the Council.

Cllr Atherley said he had recently attended successful local hospice fundraising events.

Cllr Atherley said he was concerned at proposals from Forest Holidays for the erection of up to 76 permanent log cabins in the Forest.  No planning application has been submitted yet but he envisaged one would be coming soon.   

Cllr H Lusty said she had attended a Coleford Partnership meeting.  It would be useful to help in supporting some of the events planned by the Partnership during the summer months.

Cllr Weston left the meeting at 8.50pm

Cllr Elsmore said he had attended a meeting of the Area Health Forum at which it emerged that the PCT was actively trying to locate more services at the Lydney and Dilke hospitals.

Cllr Elsmore said that further road closures due to drainage improvements in Coleford from 5thMay would result in the diversion of bus services.

The Clerk reported that she had attended an Enterprise Centre meeting.  A communications plan was being developed.  She had also met with Marilyn Cox to discuss working together on future projects.

Cllr Allaway-Martin said she had recently attended a meeting to help develop the role of Village Agents.

Cllr Allaway-Martin had attended a meeting in Cardiff at which a new dementia care strategy had been announced which will be launched later in the year.

20.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS

Cllr Bensted said that she was closely monitoring the application for planning permission at Angel Farm and had asked for an update on 
the current position.

Cllr Riley said in his position as a member of the Two Rivers Association Board, he had noted the problems raised about grass cutting at Sunnybank.

21.
CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during the month of April 2009.

It was agreed that Music Industry Services could have extended use of the storeroom at the Town House for a further 6 months at a cost of £100 for the period.

It was agreed that the Coleford Country Market could have permission to use the Tump on Saturday mornings from 30th May to 29th August. Excluding the 27 June when the 1st Rifles event was occurring.
It was proposed that the Council meeting should be extended for 5 minutes beyond 9.00pm if necessary.


Proposed:  Cllr H Lusty

Seconded:  Cllr Phelps


The proposal was accepted unanimously.



22. PAYMENTS


Members noted the payments due for the month of April 2009.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Kay


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

The meeting closed at 9.05pm
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